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CHAIR WHITE: .. .(gavel). . . Good morning, everybody. The meeting of the Economic
Development, Agriculture, and Recreation Committee will now come to order. And before we
begin, I'm going to turn off my cell phone. I'd like the rest of you to turn off yours as well. And
this morning I'd like to welcome Committee Vice-Chair, Elle Cochran.
VICE-CHAIR COCHRAN: Morning.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning. Gladys Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Bob Carroll. Don Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Good morning.
CHAIR WHITE: And Riki Hokama. And Joe Pontanilla, the other voting Member will be joining us a
little bit later. And this morning from Parks and Recreation we have Deputy Director Pat Matsui.
MR. MATSUI: Good morning.
CHAIR WHITE: From the Police Department, we have Officer Hickle who's serving in the Kihei area
and Captain Faaumu who is the District Commander. Welcome to you both.
MR. FAAUMU: Good morning.
MR. HICKLE: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: And our Deputy Corporation Counsel, Jeffrey Ueoka.
MR. UEOKA: Good morning.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning. And we also have Tammy Frias, our Secretary, and
Legislative Analyst Scott Jensen. So we'll be accepting public testimony in a few moments and
if you haven't signed up to testify, please do so at the desk out in the hallway. And testimony
will be limited to the item listed on the agenda today. And each testifier will be allowed up to
three minutes with an additional minute to conclude, if necessary. And, Members, without
objection, I'll now proceed to open public testimony.
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COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. And the first testifier this morning is Scott Shapiro.
. . .B

IN PUBLI
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NY . .

MR. SHAPIRO: Good morning, everybody.
VICE-CHAIR COCHRAN: Good morning.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MR. SHAPIRO: Thanks for letting us speak on, on this topic. It's been a, it's been a long, long standing
problem at Kalama Park and Cove Park with the few bad apples who spoil it for the rest of us.
But the item, I guess, is banning all alcohol consumption from both parks. I'm definitely in
favor of that. We have kids who use the park all the time, and we've seen things that I don't
want my kids to see. And we try to turn their heads when we use the park a lot of times. When,
you know, we found...I'm sure you've heard different things, and the police are here to verify,
you know, needles and all kinds of things there, beyond alcohol consumption that are dangerous
for our kids and for the safety of everybody. My thought was, you know, it's a contentious issue
to ban alcohol from a complete park. If people are worried too much about that, that that might
be too extreme of a measure, you know, I, I would make a proposal to limit alcohol consumption,
you know, within a footage 250 feet from any athletic facility or playground. You know, I know
that in, in one instance it's kind of humorous to a degree. There were a bunch of people, as we
were bringing our kids to the park one day, who are, who were drinking and very intoxicated,
very loud, and we called the police to kind of get them away. It was, it was disturbing to
everybody. It was a group of kids playing tennis at Kalama Park, and the police came, and the
individuals weren't in the parking lot drinking so they couldn't move them away. So they could
continue drinking. They became very quiet soon as they saw the police. So these people who
were there, the bad apples, know how to handle certain situations, they'll disappear, they'll come
back. So, it's a, it's a tough problem, but banning alcohol completely, if that's what we have to
do to make it easy for this problem to go away, I'm in full support. And that's, you know, that's
basically what I wanted to say today. So, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Members, any questions for Mr. Shapiro? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Shapiro, for coming and testifying. What, you say
you're there and you see some stuff. What kind of things do you see that make you
uncomfortable to have your kids there? I think that's what I heard you say.
MR. SHAPIRO: Yeah. Generally, except for past couple weeks, almost every time...we go to take
tennis lessons with the kids three times a week. Almost every day there's a group of individuals
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who sit at the entrance where we take the kids--all the kids come from the parking lot--and sit in
the stands. And I have a couple of pictures of not individuals, but of kind of the things that
they--and I'll leave them with you guys--of the things that they leave there, beer bottles, and just
a loud talk, you know, swearing, profuse, profusely swearing when they're intoxicated and we
have to bring our kids right by them. It's, it's not comfortable, ever, when we see these people.
These people are not always, not always coherent. We saw a guy one day playing tennis...I was
standing there as a, as a bystander. It was a couple playing tennis, you know, adults. And this
guy came from nowhere. He was just kinda looking around. He climbed the fence, the 16-foot
tall fence, climbed over. We're, we're look, everybody's looking at him, what's he, jumps into
the tennis court, stumbles around, and walks out. And everybody's like, what just, what just
happened? It was one of the guys who, you know. We called the police; they talked to him and
he kinda just rode off on his bike, and nothing ever happened. You know, so instances like that
that are just way out of the realm of where you'd want your kids to be.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. And so you say you do call the police and they do come
when you do call them?
MR. SHAPIRO: They do come, they do. But there's, you know, there's limitations on what they can do
it seems. Especially this one incidence where this, this group of people was drinking on the curb,
on the dirt area next to the stands that are there, and the police had said, they weren't in the
parking lot so we couldn't stop them from drinking, but they were obviously intoxicated and they
had just been, you know, been very loud and boisterous and stopped that. So, so that's kind of
situations where if they were in the parking lot, we could stop 'em. So with this, with this thing
on the table, if, if it could be banned completely, the police could say, "There's no drinking here,
you, you have to go." And they'd have to go. And, you know, we could tell that to people
potentially too but at least we have some backup, you know.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
MR. SHAPIRO: I don't know if, is it okay if I leave these pictures with you guys? It's just, you know,
some of the stuff that they leave and they kinda set up -UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Sure.
MR. SHAPIRO: --shop, they have office chairs and they have cooking equipment, it's, it's getting out
of hand. Thanks.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Shapiro.
MR. SHAPIRO: You're welcome.
CHAIR WHITE: Out next testifier will be Bill Baldwin, followed by Halleh Durmicliffe.
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MR. BALDWIN: Aloha and good morning, Council Members -CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MR. BALDWIN: --Police Department, Parks Department, fellow citizens. I testified at the last
Committee meeting, probably the only person in opposition to this ban, because I think it's an
overreach for a problem being created by about 25 or 30 individuals. I personally went around
the park for about ten hours of my own time and I got about 250 signatures opposed to the ban
on the park with very little effort from people from, out of the, out of the state, from Lanai, from
Kula, from Kahului. I, instead of e-mails and phone numbers, I asked them to put the activities
that they do in the park and if they enjoyed to have a responsible alcoholic beverage. I realize
there are problems in the park, but if someone is publically intoxicated, that's against the law.
Deal with that accordingly. If the guy's climbing the fence like that, he's obviously intoxicated,
put him in the back of the car, and haul him away from there. But to punish every other citizen
of this County and visitors alike...I ran into many, many, many visitors who like to go to the new
walkway at the park in the evening and watch the sunset, and you will note that on the activities,
there are many sunset watchers, yeah. These people have the right to have a glass of wine while
they watch the sunset. And I'm, you know, just adamant that how can we let 25 or 30 people
ruin the entire situation for us? If these people are out of line, there are laws on the books to take
care of that. I work at the Youth Center every afternoon. I volunteer at Little League. The
parents go and drink beers; the parents pee in the bushes. This is not an isolated issue for just
one little group. There's a lot of other people that do the same darn thing, okay. And they're
kinda picking on these poor guys, you know. Some of these guys have nothing, absolutely
nothing. You know, and they are alcoholics; some of them are mentally ill. You know, that's a
problem. But if they're causing a disturbance, like I said, you just need to get rid of these
people. To punish everybody else, I feel, is just a complete overreach and, you know, I moved to
Maui because it was a laid-back, tolerant community. And I feel that that's not the proper
direction to go. I think that there's other things we can do. I kind of agree with that, if there's
children in the area, maybe there should be a buffer zone, like when children are present at the
school or something like that. If there's a specific program, by God, I'm for that. But to punish
my mom who's 82 years old and wants to go out and have a drink at the sunset, she don't know
anything about this, she's a, you know, she, they just don't understand how these couple guys in
the pavilion can ruin it for every other single person. And this is, you know, thousands of people.
I could send out the troops and we could come up with a book. It took me very little time, and I
ran into very little opposition, about 20 to 1, quite honestly. But for every 20 people that signed,
one person would not. Thank you very much for your time. I appreciate it.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Any more, any questions for Mr. Baldwin?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I have a question.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch, followed by Ms. Baisa.
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COUNC1LMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Thank you for coming, Mr. Baldwin. So you work at the
Kihei Youth Center?
MR. BALDWIN: Yes I do, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Would you take your kids to the playground at the Kihei Youth
Center as it is now? That is the...
MR. BALDWIN: I work at the Kihei Youth Center and it's quite safe because I monitor the situation.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, to the playground at the park.
MR. BALDWIN: At the park itself?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes.
MR. BALDWIN: Personally, I can handle those people, yeah. But the proximity to that little pavilion
to that little playground, I agree, that's a complete problem, yeah. And like I said, I agree that
there are problems, yeah. I don't feel that that's a safe situation, no.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you. The other question I have. You say that there are
publically...public intoxication laws? I'd be curious to find out which ones, 'cause I, the police
are saying that there aren't any.
MR. BALDWIN: There, you can be completely drunk, stumbling around town and not get arrested? Is
that what we're saying?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. BALDWIN: Well, I'm flabbergasted.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Then, the other question -MR. BALDWIN: Quite honestly.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --the other question I have is, do you, do you realize that there are only
four park, I mean if these two parks were to pass, that there would be only four parks that, that
alcohol is banned? All 11 or 12 others, major parks in South Maui are fine.
MR. BALDWIN: And that's another issue for me. Why are we picking on this one little spot? There's
no other trouble? There's -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I just...
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MR. BALDWIN: --no trouble in Lahaina? There's no trouble at the harbor?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And -MR. BALDWIN: There's...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --do you, are you aware, sir, that the, this park is the only park except
for the brand new park, where we have playgrounds for kids, where we invite kids to come,
where we have tennis courts for kids, where we have baseball fields for kids. It's the only park
that we have. All the other ones that have, that don't have that, the alcohol is okay. So this is
because we invite kids to this park, we attract kids to this park, kids that you work with every
day at the Youth Center that you don't want exposed to this, come to that park.
MR. BALDWIN: Quite honestly, sir, a lot of that starts at the home. I see -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Understood.
MR. BALDWIN: --I see people come pick up their kids and they're intoxicated, quite honestly, so -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Understood.
MR. BALDWIN: --there's a lot of finger-pointing to be made, but...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes. Thank you very much, Chair. And thank you, Mr. Baldwin, for
coming. It's always difficult to be on the other side of an issue and I'm glad you're here because
you make us think.
MR. BALDWIN: I feel I had to stand up.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much. You know, personally if, if this were a personal
decision, I do have an issue with alcohol around children. I don't think, I think like you, that
that's where it all begins. It begins in the home. It begins with people who drink and then tell
their children don't drink, makes a lot of sense. You know, we, children pay more attention to
what we do than what we say. But, again, there's the other side of the issue of safety. There's
the other side of the issue of, you know, there are people who feel that it's dangerous for the kids
and, and they want it dealt with. I'm trying to sift through all this and I've been listening to this.
This is not the first meeting we've had on this as you already alluded to. And I'm wondering,
'cause I am not personally aware of the situation. I haven't been down there and actually seen
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what's going on. I'm hearing, I think I'm hearing that these folks are in a, in a little pavilion that
they have there?
MR. BALDWIN: There's a pavilion by the playground. There's the pavilion that people rent out to
have their weddings and such a little further down by the skate park, and then there's the
bleachers down at the tennis court. And these are pretty much the sheltered areas, you know.
They're seeking shelter from the hot Kihei sun and unfortunately that has them butting in with
people that...I, I personally don't like these guys when I'm playing tennis either.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Well, I, you know, myself, I wouldn't want to be around them either, but
what I'm trying to get to is, is there another issue here that maybe would help with this? And
that would be not allowing people to loiter in those pavilions.
MR. BALDWIN: That would move them right along because they can't, don't have a place just to sit in
the shade, and that's basically where they live during the day.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Cause, you know...
MR. BALDWIN: I'm not sure where they go at night, but that's where they live during the day.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I'm looking at the signatures and you had asked these people why they
were in the park, which I thought was really a good idea. And I see a lot of entries for people
that are there for tennis or people that are there for baseball or whatever it is they're there for.
And what, they weren't drinking, obviously, or were they when you asked them?
MR. BALDWIN: Some of them were, some of them were just, you know, when my mom or my cousin
comes, we like to come out here and watch the sunset and have a drink. And they just don't want
to have to, you know, hide behind the tree.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: You know, it's, it's the same, you know, it's the same situation with
everything that we try to legislate here. It's complicated. You always have people that are for it,
people that are against it. And so it really behooves us to really look at all of the issues that are
around it. And that's why I want to thank you for coming because it's never easy to do and it
isn't fun to go out and collect signatures and, and you know, and come here and, and kinda swim
against the tide. 'Cause, you know, for children, every one of us has a soft spot. Every one of us
is, doesn't want to hurt our kids, doesn't want them to be exposed to bad things, and so it's very
easy to, you know, just go that way. But I'm trying to be fair and look at both sides of it and say
will we get the desired effect? We also have testimony from somebody else, written, who says
well it's not going to make any difference because they're just going to move to another area.
And I don't know if that's true and I'll be discussing that with the police when we get there.
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MR. BALDWIN: I think that that, some of that has already happened. When we ban drinking at the
other park, the Kamalii Beach I, or Kamaole Beach I, that some of the guys that used to hang
around those tables there, they simply moved over to where we're hanging out.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah.
MR. BALDWIN: You know, quite honestly, I live right off there by Welakahao. I realize there's other
places I can go have a beer afterwards. But I like to go right down the road and play tennis right
down the street. I like to go take my bike and just go right over there. I don't wanna go down to
Kam III and watch the sunset; I wanna be able to go right there in my own neighborhood.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Baldwin. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Right. Thank, thank you very much. And thank you for your testimony.
MR. BALDWIN: Thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Alright.
MR. BALDWIN: I realize there are problems. I'm, I'm just trying to find a middle ground for, so
everyone can co-exist.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I think we all are. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Baldwin. Next testifier is Halleh Dunnicliffe, followed by
Yvonne Biegel.
MS. DUNNICUFFE: Good morning. My name's Halleh Dunnicliffe.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MS. DUNNICLIFFE: I'm here as a 23-year resident of South Maui, also a parent of a 6-year old son,
and also the Kamalii Elementary School PTA President. We're 125 members strong,
representing 650 kids at our school, we're their advocate. And we are in favor of this ban only
because that is one of the only places that our children can go to in order to have a place to have
sport activities, roller skate, play in the park. And I've watched this park over the past 23 years
go from being a safe place to I don't even want to park my car there for my son to go play at the
playground. He's been in soccer and Little League and every time we've been there for games
and practices, there's been encounters with people who are heavily intoxicated and I'm not
comfortable, nor is my son, and I see a lot of other parents who normally could drop their kids
off to do their activities but they won't because of all the people who are there that are very
drunk. I understand there is no easy thing here because, you know, we should be able to have a
drink when we want to, but there's no reason why they need to have a drink at a park where all
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our children go to. And as Don mentioned, you know, there's not very many places for our kids
to go to these days, and if we're taking the one place away from them that they can come and get
away...the gentleman mentioned that this starts at home. Well a lot of these kids are coming to
these sports activities to get away from it at home because there is drinking at home; this is their
out. And if they come here to do the right thing and to be the right kind of kid and they're
witnessing people getting drunk, just slurring, urinating all over the place without any, any
conscience at all, it teaches them that not only is at home, but it's at the parks and it's everywhere
I go. And so I'm speaking as a parent but also as a 125-member organization as advocates for
our kids that there is no way that you can separate the two at a park like this. It's just, it won't
work. They know the rules. They know where they can drink and not drink and they got the
law, you know, they, they figured out how to work the system. And, you know, it's not just by
the tennis courts, but you park in the parking lot by the wall and the whole wall is covered with
people using and drinking. And the hardest part for me is seeing these teenagers that started
going there as kids, are now joining these adults in the drinking and drugging. We find needles
and alcohol bottles all over the park. I no longer take my son into the playground to play in the
sandboxes and so forth because we found so many needles. And now the glasses for the beer
bottles are being broken and thrown everywhere. So, it needs to be stopped and if this is the way
that we need to stop it, then, that's, that's, we're in favor of that. So, that's all I have.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Dunnicliffe. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair. And thank you for being here.
MS. DUNNICLIFI-E: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: What I'm hearing from you is a little different than what the previous
testifier had to say. So, you're pretty much describing that these folks are all over the park?
MS. DUNNICLII-(1-b: Absolutely all over the park.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And there's no way to avoid them.
MS. DUNNICLII-1-E: There is no way to avoid them whether it's in the bathrooms, in the parking lot, at
the pavilion. We've rented the pavilion before for parties and we actually have to ask these
drunks to move out, and they won't, and a few of 'em decide to urinate right before leaving the
pavilion just to show that it's their territory.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay. Thank you very much.
MS. DUNNICLIPPE: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Any other questions, Members? I'd like to note the presence of Joe Pontanilla. Thank
you --10-
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good morning.
CHAIR WHITE: --for joining us.
MS. DUNNICLIFFE: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Dunnicliffe. Our next testifier will be Yvonne Biegel, followed by
Andrew Beerer. And I hope I'm pronouncing those names properly.
MS. BIEGEL: Aloha, Council. I'm Yvonne Biegel. I'm a 17-year, over 17-year resident of Maui. And
I have lived in Kihei for 14 years. I am a mother of three young boys, ages 5, 7 and 9 who have
grown up playing at Kalama Park. We use the entire park from Cove...all three of my boys have
learned to surf there. We go down as a family during the week. On weekends, we've been there
early morning through to sunset. We have a lot of friends that do the same. You move on down
into the park, there's the playground area, and my kids have grown up there from, you know,
babies in diapers, couldn't walk, you know, crawling all over, and running and playing in that
area. When they were able to skateboard, I padded 'em all up, we'd go to the skateboard park.
They're skating, you know, down there. You move on over to the area for sports, the baseball, all
three of my kids are in Little League baseball so we're there in the spring, we play summer
programs through the Park system, they're in the flag football program and soccer, summer
programs. And we are a part of AYSO. All three of my kids play AYSO soccer so we're there in
the Fall. We're there 12 months of the year, throughout the week, from mornings to evenings,
weekends, and I'm seeing a lot of horrible things that I want to tell you about. All over that park,
it's not only in one area, there are people who are intoxicated, drinking alcohol. It is obvious
because they are drinking out of beer cans and liquor bottles. They leave the beer cans strewn all
throughout the park. I am smelling marijuana and that happens mostly, my experience, between
the areas of the skateboarding and the baseball fields. They park down, watch, like their cars are
facing the ocean, wafts of that. So I have to take my little boys, who don't even know what that
is, through that smell to go skateboarding. Okay, and I'm raising my kids to not drink alcohol
and not do drugs. And they come home and they tell me drugs and alcohol are bad, because our
good officers go to their school and talk about DARE and how this is bad for you, and that it can
make you very sick and it can even kill you. And here they are having to witness this in public at
a place that is designed and built for them. Okay, this is, our community's gracious enough to
build a park for families and children. And that is what is this, this is designed for, this park. We
understand there's other parks that aren't as conducive to families that maybe adults can
patronize and do these things that they want to do. But I don't feel that this is the right place and
this park is very precious to our community. We, it's the first and now we have a second smaller
park to alleviate some of that congestion, but there are times when we have hundreds, and
sometimes thousands of people there on the weekends. And you are stumbling over empty beer
cans, empty case, you know, cardboard cases of beer, because they just bring the cases in, you
know, there's no ice chest, nothing, it's just the cases are sitting out there, drinking until they're
done. Needles, I have seen needles. I won't allow my children to run amuck, unsupervised
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without me in that park because of this situation. I have had comments, derogative comments,
made towards me personally and also to my kids. And in some instances, when they are there for
their sports activities, we arrive, say 7:30 to 8:30 to start a 8 o'clock or 9 o'clock game. There's
intoxicated people and there's only one way for my children to walk to their field for that
activity, whether it be baseball or soccer.
CHAIR WHITE: If you, if you could -MS. BIEGEL: And they can only go to the...
CHAIR WHITE: --make a concluding statement.
MS. BIEGEL: Great.
CHAIR WHITE: You've used up all your time.
MS. BlEGEL: And to walk through and have to go through this without having to go through the
parking lot, they are succumbed to this. And I can't let them do that alone. So I am, I am for a
ban on alcohol in the parks where children are and activities that children participate in are.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Biegel. Any questions, Members? Seeing none, thank you very
much. Our next testifier is Andrew Beerer, followed by Nancy Leis Overton.
MR. BEERER: Aloha. My name is Andrew Beerer. I am a KCA Board Member; however, I will be
testifying as an individual today. I am a long-time KPAT volunteer, that is the Kalama Park
Action Team that we founded eight years ago. I was active in lobbying for and designing the
new Kalama Park playground and the walking path and solar lighting in Kalama Park, and it's
been a great disappointment that I have to be scared to use that playground with my small
children because of the intoxicated folks that have taken over the pavilion and other areas of the
park. I am a youth soccer coach for 6 to 8-year olds in Kalama Park. I am Kihei Little League
baseball coach for 7-year olds in Kalama Park. I have put on over 70 different skateboard clinics
and special events in our County parks, many of them at Kalama skate park, and currently
supervising a group of Kihei Charter High School students who cover graffiti and pick up trash
as a community service project in Kalama Park. I spend hundreds of hours a year working with
our youth at Kalama Park. I urge you to approve a ban on alcohol at Kalama Park. The sooner
you ban alcohol, the better. It should go without saying that alcohol should be banned from all
children's playgrounds. It is not safe. It is not family-friendly. Parents of infants and toddlers
should not have to be exposed to an open drinking facility next to a public playground. As the
kids get older, they become teenagers and become youth at risk. This is where I really try to get
in there to intercept them. Something we preach to those teenagers is that your choices matter.
This is a major mantra. If you go out to the Paia Youth Center, you will see a giant mural we just
painted that says "Your Choices Matter". By banning alcohol, you will empower our teenagers
and youth at risk to make good choices. It is, if it is legal for 21-year-olds to drink, then it
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becomes legal for 17-year-olds to drink; 21-year-olds, 19-year-olds, 17-year-olds, it's very hard
to tell the difference. If a 21-year-old is drinking and his 19-year-old buddy is drinking, who am
I to go up to him and card him and play bar bouncer at the skate park? It basically, you've set a
precedence that makes it legal for all teenagers to drink there, or so they practically feel that it is.
This is not a good choice. We need to empower them to make better choices. By banning
alcohol, you will also empower those of us that work with our youth. When alcohol is legal, a
larger burden is placed on our shoulders. It's a huge liability if we have to be responsible for the
actions of an intoxicant, regardless of their age. It is not fair for us to have to play the role of bar
bouncer with adults or with teenagers. If you ban alcohol in Kalama Park, then you have given
our kids and families a safer environment and you have given our teenagers the backup they need
to make a good decision. They can use the law as a protection against negative peer pressure and
general derelictness that runs rampant in Kalama Park. I also have a university degree in
political science. I have studied constitutional law and take seriously the protection of civil
liberties. As a responsible adult and I would say a responsible beer drinker, I want to reassure all
the folks, including Mr. Baldwin, that this is a responsible law that will not, that will reduce
liability and derelict behavior while increasing the family-friendly nature of our Kalama Park. It
is not a law to stifle civil liberties. Please ban alcohol in Kalama Park, or I'll expect you to come
down there and help me clean it up.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Beerer. Any questions for the testifier? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you, Mr. Beerer, for coming down. And
also thank you for your support on getting the playground and the path. I know we worked
together prior to me being in this position quite a bit on that situation and the skate park as well.
So, thank you for all the work you do at the park. I do have a question that we did put the path in
the park for people to stroll around, and we have benches and there's nice solar lighting to keep
the park lit at night, the path lit at night. And, and part of that was to have people come and
enjoy the sunset there. And if we do this ban, we're going to...you know, the people that we
kinda invite there to come and have a, watch the sunset. And usually, a lot of the times when
people come watch the sunset, they either have a glass of wine, a can of beer, or something like
that, as part of watching the sunset. How do you respond to that? You mentioned that you,
you're a constitutional, you took some constitutional law in, in college, so if you could help me
talk to the folks, I mean, I've got a list of people here saying it's, you're taking away my
freedoms, or you're taking away, you know, you're closing yet another freedom that I have to, to
go out and have a nice drink at sunset or a beer with my family at the picnic.
MR. BEERER: Yeah, and, and that's understandable. When you approach someone and your first
inclination is to take away one of their civil liberties or a perceived freedom, they would
naturally be defensive to that. You would have to work in the trenches at Kalama Park to see
how bad it is and, and also realize that, that it goes across the board. I mean, we had a shooting
involving off-duty police officer, was that eight, nine years ago, who were drinking in the park.
So, it, it affects all walks of, of life. What happens here on Maui because of the somewhat
arguably weak enforcement of some of those laws, is that you get a lot of derelictness and it kind
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of is raised to a higher level. What you could tell people is that, look at how this is effective and
how it affects normal day-to-day people. And that would be, maybe look at Keopuolani Park.
Alcohol is illegal in Keopuolani Park, yet you will see our Mayor, most of his Administration,
Pat Matsui, most of the good ol' boys play softball over there and they all drink beer in the
parking lot. But, but it's not, there's not a Gestapo out there to regulate this. This isn't a Nazi
Gestapo to stop all drinking. If you're a responsible drinker, if you go out with a bottle of, or a,
I'm sorry, a glass of wine or maybe a can that isn't, you know, an obvious open container and
you're not being a derelict and participating in derelict behavior, then chances are, our police are
not going to be there to harass you. They're just simply too busy to do that. But this does
provide the teeth so that if you are taking part in some kind of derelict, illegal behavior, they do
have a charge they can ring you up on, remove you from the park. Our prosecuting attorney can
then press charges on, against you, and can ban you from the park and we've worked closely
with Jerrie Sheppard to do those kind of things. So this just gives them the tools that they need
to help us create a safer, more family-friendly park.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Beerer. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Any other questions? Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair. And thank you very much for your impassioned
testimony. In the end, I'll probably support this ordinance and if I do it's because of the effect on
kids. And I don't want to see kids exposed to any more ugly stuff than they need to be. Kids
have enough of that already. My concern about the ban on alcohol is that I think this problem is
more than alcohol. Like you mentioned, you know, it's about people that don't handle liquor
well and it's such a part of our culture here in, in the islands. You know, baseball game,
afterwards people drink. Volleyball game, afterwards, they drink. Baby party, we drink.
Weddings, we drink. Whatever, you know, it's just so, such a part of our culture and I don't think
that people realize that the long-term effects of our children, because they see all this and they're
brought up in it, and so they keep on doing it. And so, you know, it seems like the problem is not
one of alcohol, it's about this derelict behavior, and how we deal with that is far beyond a
banning alcohol problem. You know, everybody has it. Every community has it. Oahu is really
suffering with, you know, people just hanging out in places causing problems for others, and it's
hard for me to have a law and say we can't do it and then say, well it's okay as long as you come
with your one bottle of beer or your one bottle of wine and you watch the sunset and you go
home, it's okay for you...you know what I'm trying to say? It's kinda hypocritical to have a law
and go into it knowing that we're going to enforce it, but not for everybody and every situation.
But...
MR. BEERER: Yeah, you have to look at how it is practically enforced though.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Correct. And, and, you know, that's what I'm trying to look at. You
know, people tell me an awful lot about, they say, why do you pass these laws that you don't
enforce? We all see the problems with the dogs that are supposed to be on a leash that are
- 14-

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, AGRICULTURE, AND
RECREATION COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
January 5, 2012

running all over the place, and we see, you know we have a lot of laws like that, people on the
cell phone. And so, it's hard for me to pass another law that I think is going to be difficult to
enforce, but it is not hard for me to pass the law that will protect our children. That's real easy
for me. So, that, that's what I'm, I'm weighing, and I just want you to understand I'm not, I am
not interested in bad behavior in the parks or hurting our kids in any way but I'm just trying to
weigh all of it and see the effects of it on the community.
MR. BEERER: I, I agree. And you don't want to over legislate if you don't have to, but this is, is very
practical. You would be hard fought to go to the mainland and find a playground in a
municipality where drinking is made legal at that park, in that playground. To make it legal at
the skate parks makes my job very difficult. As a coach, when you have a drunken parent and
you're asking to remove them and they say it's legal to drink in the park, it's very difficult. It's
very stressful and there's a lot of liability.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So maybe we can cut down on some of that too, and for that, it's a good
thing. Thank you very much.
MR. BEERER: You're welcome. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Any further questions? Thank you, Mr. Beerer. Next testifier is Nancy Overton,
followed by Patrick Racadio.
MS. OVERTON: Good morning. My name is Nancy Overton and I'm going to talk about the
Cove Park. My father owns Lihikai Cottages there in, by, across the street from Cove Park and I
kind of watch over our manager for the company. And one weekend him and his wife had to
leave for an emergency to Oahu, so I got to stay at Lihikai Cottages and witness everything for
myself. I always go by there. I can see the activity in the park. I can hear them, the loud music.
And my manager, you've got a printout here, all of you, of a log that he's kept for about a year,
on when they come and close the park, when he's had to call to have the park closed, the police
closing it versus the security company, on and on and on, and our guests that are afraid to stay on
that side of the street that lines directly across from the Cove Park. We have guests that come in,
elderly people, that the next day they want to be moved. Patrick, our manager, is always trying
to move people around, makes his job hard. People are afraid. They see drugs. They smell
marijuana. They hear loud music all day, drinking and partying. It's not having a glass of beer, a
glass of wine at sunset. It's none of that. And I walk through Kalama Park very early in the
morning with my dog and I witness the leftover of the night before in Kalama Park. So I've seen
that for myself. And it's unfortunate, but you're going to have to ban it all. There's no getting
around it. And I would be one that, nice glass of wine at sunset would be fine, but not if it's
going to bring in all this type of activity that goes on and on and on. And it's the same people
day in and day out.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Members, any questions for the testifier? Mr. Couch.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Previously to this, this year I think, they weren't
closing the park until about 10:00, is that correct?
MS. OVERTON: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And, and since we got them to close it around 7:00, between
7:00 and 8:00, has, has that decreased any of the, the problems you've been having over there?
MS. OVERTON: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Not at all?
MS. OVERTON: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MS. OVERTON: Well, but, the park does, the gate does get closed because once upon a time there was
no gate. I think you guys remember those days. And now that there is a gate with a time on it,
but you know, the security guard gets comfy with the guys down there and on and on and on and
on. So it doesn't always happen the way it should.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Overton. Our next testifier is Patrick Racadio, followed by
Irene Bowie, Bowie.
MR. RACADIO: Aloha. I'm a manager for Lihikai Cottages. I work, I started work there from 2007 as
a cleaner. After three years, I became a manager. I observe all these things at the park day by
day, drinking, partying, smoking, all the time, every day and every night. I think we should ban
that park from these things happen every day. It's affecting our business and also the people
around it. So I think we need to ban this park from drinking alcohol and smoking pot. I have
found lot of things at the park that they left on the table that they smoke and leave their
paraphernalians [sic] around, have been picked up. I still have it at home. I keeped [sic] it for,
in case I need it for evidence. I didn't bring it today, but that what's happened every day at the
park. Day by day, day by day. So, we think we need to ban that.
CHAIR WHITE: Any questions for the testifier? Thank you, Mr. Racadio. Our next testifier is Irene
Bowie, followed by Trisha Wilstead.
MS. BOWIE: Good morning, Chair and Committee Members. I'm Irene Bowie. I'm speaking today as
an individual just because this is not an issue that my organization has discussed and taken a
stance on, but, you know, we definitely are in support of healthy communities and I feel that this
really fits. I absolutely support a ban on alcohol in these two parks. Looking at the information
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that's come in, to see that there were 117 calls for service at Cove Park this last year and
324 calls for service at Kalama Park, it shows that there's obviously a problem. And, when,
when this was brought to my attention, I googled, as I do so often, and it, this seems to be, you
know, something that's happening across the country and bans on specific areas are very much
happening when there's a problem area. It makes sense to do it. So it's certainly not cutting off
people's freedoms to go enjoy a glass of wine and watch the sunset at areas that are not
problematic. I think also it should be noted that alcohol is banned in State parks and, you know,
we're okay with that. We've learned to adjust. What this seems to be is very indicative of
stressors of growing communities. And, and it means that people have to buck up and, and do
things for the greater good, certainly an area that's used for children and parks to have these kind
of problems. And I've been down to Kalama Park a lot of times, and it's not a nice area anymore
and it's a shame. I would just say also, I don't think it's a coincidence. I think it's a sign of some
really poor planning decisions that across the street from Kalama Park, we have pretty much a
bar scene going on there that, you know, I remember the good old days when it was sweet little
Paradise Fruit Stand and you got alfalfa sprouts and a smoothie. And, so, you know, all of these
things you really have to look at and they become issues of planning healthy communities. So I,
I, I think that the Park's response that because it's prohibited in parking lots should be enough
doesn't really cut it. It's not an...you know, I don't really even understand why we would
prohibit it in parking lots but the parks themselves, it would be okay. So I just, you know, join
the folks here and say it's, it's the right thing to do. We need to do this. Hopefully, they don't
move on down to another area, but if they do, we'll be back again and, you know, that's, that's
how we keep a community healthy. So, thank you very much for your time today.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Bowie. Any questions for the testifier? Thank you. Next testifier is
Trisha Wilstead, followed by Barbara Wallace.
MS. WILSTEAD: Okay, my name is Trish Wilstead and I'm a tennis coach with Barbara Wallace down
at Kalama Park with adults and children who are enrolled in the Parks and Recreation program
down there. I'm also a mother of three children, age 14, 9 and 7 and a 46-year old. I'm kidding.
I'm sorry. And I absolutely 100 percents [sic] want to support the EDR-22. I'm extremely
concerned for the safety of our community who access and use the recreational facilities and
fields for enjoyment at Kalama Park. I've also coached soccer down there, Little League
baseball down there. I witness on a weekly basis, at least three times a week, a set population of
inebriated individuals who make obscene gestures, using foul language and display nudity to the
youth and the families that are involved in their recreational sports hosted at Kalama Park.
There's no, we're on the farthest courts from the parking lots. Somebody else brought this to the
attention that when you bring your children to these activities, there's one pathway. They, they
can't help but witness these things that go on. They can't help witness, but to hear the, the foul
language, to see the obscene gestures, to, to see somebody with their shorts down and, and, and
naked body. I had one gentleman tell me, well, that I had asked him, you know, it's, it's just as
easy to use the restroom, it's the same distance as these bushes. He was inebriated as well,
stumbling, and he said, "Well, dogs do it." I said, "Well you're not an animal, you're a human."
So, it, it does go on and it goes on frequently. We have families who feel threatened just sitting
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on the bleachers as they wait for their children to finish their classes or start the classes. The,
many of our participants are fearful to use the restrooms. They don't want to endure the stares,
the glares, the gestures and the unpleasant and often highly offensive remarks that it takes to get
from certain areas of the park to the restrooms. This is not, like I said, it's not an occasional
basis, it's on a frequent basis. Our families, friends and tourists should not have to deal with
these types of behaviors and feel threatened repeatedly when visiting a community park. The
United States Department of Justice Report on Alcohol and Crime found that alcohol abuse was
a factor in 40 percent of violent crimes in the United States. The alcohol problem at Kalama
Park has gone much farther than just a noise nuisance level. We are, we're experiencing safety
threats down there, criminal activity of threft, theft, graffiti and vandalism. Addicts are going to
find places to go drink so let them find another place that's not threatening to others' safety, to
those who wish to access these activities down at the park. I really feel that we need to take a
stand and fight for Kalama Park to be the desirable place where our community, no matter the
age, that we can participate in the events offered and we can feel secure. We don't take our
children to "R" rated movies. However, we are subjecting them to frequent, frequently to the
language, the violence and the nudity that an "R" rated movie offers when we bring them to
public activities at Kalama Park. I, I googled the definition of "safety". It said, "protected from
or not exposed to danger or risk". The definition of "park", "an area of land usually in a large
natural state for the enjoyment of the public having facilities for rest and recreation". So, with
this we, we need to make Kalama Park a healthy and safe place for us to be able to go to. We
need to give the police the tools that they need to have to enforce the safety that we need to feel
when we're involved in these recreational sports. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Wilstead. Any questions for the testifier? Seeing, seeing none, thank
you very much. Next testifier is Barbara Wallace, followed by Aiko Jonas.
MS. WALLACE: Hello again, I'm back. I want to thank you again for the opportunity to speak here
again. It's pretty much all been said. I, I really, I really don't need to add anything else, I'm
definitely going to. But, you know, if we don't do something today, things are going to stay the
same. So, we can't just say, "Oh, it would be nice if they went away" or "It would be nice if we
did..." If we continue to do things the way we're doing, we're still gonna have the same
problem. So we need to make a change down at Kalama. And that means banning alcohol. I'm
just going to give you a couple personal experiences. I'm the tennis coach down there and run a
pretty large tennis program. In the last month, I have had my cell phone stolen and I have been
personally threatened. That means the people that be know what we're doing and trying to get
the alcohol banned. And they have physically come out onto the court in my face and threatened
my well-being. So, I have been having to file police reports. We have had equipment stolen.
And then they come to us and they say, "You can have it back, for two cases of beer." This is the
kind of stuff that goes on. We, Trish and I, personally have put new nets up on those courts. We
spent three and a half months building a backboard for Kalama Park that cost thirteen or fourteen
hundred dollars at no cost to the County. We physically spent three months putting seven coats
of paint on plywood and having a group of parents come and assemble this and put it on the
court for the public use, okay. When the trees couldn't be cut because of budgetary reasons, I
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went and bought a blower so I could blow the needles off of the tennis court so no one would be
injured. We have, we are constantly picking up trash down there, their bottles, and I think there
is a photo somewhere we took last night of a whole shopping cart full of beer bottles, just, just a
regular night at Kalarna. We have been rehanging all the windscreens, taking, taking our ladder
out and hauling it across the court and hanging windscreens. I think the problem right now is
that the kids have nowhere to go except to the park to play. People that want to drink can go
anywhere to drink. Why take the bar into Kalama? Let them go to the bar. Make sure that our
kids are safe. And that's really all I have to say. Thank you very much.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Wallace. Any questions for the testifier?
MS. WALLACE: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Wallace. Thank you for coming and thank you for
your work at the Park and supplying the County with much needed maintenance and repair that
we just are short of funds for, so we appreciate your assistance there. You say you have had
incidences where, for instance, the stealing of the, the equipment, et cetera.
MS. WALLACE: Uh huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Have you been able to or have you called the police on these kind of
incidences?
MS. WALLACE: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And.
MS. WALLACE: I called the police on a regular basis.
COUNOLMEMBER COUCH: And, they, are they good at responding and coming?
MS. WALLACE: They are very good at responding. They are very helpful. And they do what they can
do, but with no law, there's only so much they can do. I file police reports. It's all basically
petty theft, it's a $400 phone, it's $150 ball cart, it's, you know, it's, it's not minor to me. I don't
make a lot of money down there. It's a Park class. So $150 is a lot of money to us. And then to
be held ransom for beer is very irritating, but there's nothing they can do. I understand. Now we
have a means to get, you know, to get something done.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MS. WALLACE: Very simple choice.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
MS. WALLACE: Uh-huh.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, any other questions? Thank you, Ms. Wallace.
MS. WALLACE: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Next testifier is Aiko Jonas, followed by Jackie de Crinis.
MS. JONAS: Aloha. My name's Aiko. I have two sons, nine and five years old, who play tennis at
Kalama Park twice a week. This is a picture I took on Monday, November the 14 th last year. So,
when we arrived at the park around four o'clock in, in the afternoon, there was a beer bottle
sitting at the tennis gallery bench area. And there was a group of people who were drinking beer
right between this tennis court and the parking area, which is legal to do, in this small area, it is
legal to have alcohol there. So, as soon as we got of the car, my 5-year old says, "Mommy, why
are these people yelling so loud?" And I just had to say to him, "Well, that's what alcohol
sometimes does to people." And we just went on to play tennis. And then, then during the tennis
class, I noticed that one of my son's teammate, 6-year old girl, who usually take this straight path
to the restroom which is located right here, she was detouring, she was re-routing herself to the
parking area. So I had to chase her and stop her and "Honey, you cannot, you cannot, can't just
go into the parking lot, it's not safe for you." But she told me, you know, "I was too scared, and
I didn't feel safe to go near those drunk people." So that was a very wrong picture there. You
know, I love beer, but I don't have to drink at the public sports park in front of all those children
who are playing sports and trying to be healthy. It is just not right. So in my opinion, alcohol
consumption at the public sports facility should not be kept negotiable, but it should be banned.
Thank you for listening. Mahalo nui loa.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Jonas. Any questions for the testifier? Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair, could we ask please if we could get a closer look at the picture?
CHAIR WHITE: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Even with glasses, I'm nearsighted. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: I was, I was having the same problem.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
MS. JONAS: Thank you.
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CHAIR WHITE: We'll, we'll pass that on. Thank you very much, Ms. Jonas. We'll get that back to
you when, when it's made its way down the line. Our next testifier is Jackie de Crinis, followed
by Jeannine Baylor.
MS. de CRINIS: Hi, good morning. I don't think -CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MS. de CRINIS: --I have anything new to add. I have three children as well, a 17-year old, a 14-year
old and a 7-year old. My 7-year old takes tennis two to three times a week with Coach Barb and
Coach Trish at Kalama Park and she absolutely adores the playground. I can't say that I would
ever feel safe taking my eyes off her for two minutes at the playground because of the constant
loitering and intoxication of the vagrants that sorta live under that pavilion, if you will. As far as
the comment that Aiko made about going to the bathroom, she can't go to the bathroom by
herself, it's not safe. It's not safe to walk by the vagrants who are intoxicated from 7:00 in the
morning to god knows what time at night. And it's not safe for her to be in the bathroom by
herself. I'm new to Maui, relatively. I've lived here part-time four years and full-time two and a
half. There is a no tolerance of alcohol and drugs on the mainland in public parks, particularly
where there's children present. So, it's completely foreign to me, this notion that you could have
alcohol or drugs at a park and that it be okay within these parameters, not to mention all the
shady areas where the people gravitate towards for shelter, for living, for partying. As far as the
glass of wine and beer at sunset, I think that's the greatest, most romantic notion in the world, a
glass of wine or a beer at sunset, but it doesn't need to be near sporting equipment. It doesn't
need to be near recreational fields for children. It does not ever need to be at a playground.
There's just no reason. So, I don't know what the laws are of Hawaii in terms of what is
acceptable, but I think it should be well posted and I think it should not be anywhere where
children are trying to be healthy, educated physically and gravitated towards and advertised to
gravitate towards. And in regards to the other parks of Maui, there are no other playgrounds.
This is it. There is the new one near the highway, but my little girl, I mean if you ask her
anytime of the day or night, "Where would you like to go today?" "Kalama Park, I want to go
play at Kalama Park." And so, that should be a place that's, she should be safe and not just to
take tennis lessons and, and whatever sports, but to play on the playground and not worry that
somebody's going to stumble onto the playground and either frighten her or hurt her. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Any questions for the testifier? Thank you. Seeing none, our next
testifier is Jeannine Baylor, followed by Yuki Lei Sugimura.
MS. BAYLOR: Aloha and good morning. My name is Jeannine Baylor and I see this from two
different perspectives. One, from a professional standpoint. I'm a registered nurse in chemical
dependency and recovery, and I also am a concerned citizen that uses the park and the tennis
courts on a daily basis, and I think it's time to make a choice, I really do. As a professional, I see
what it does to give a sense of empowerment to entitlement in these people. And that's what
we're doing by not making a choice. And I see them every day at the, at the park. And I've been
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here since 1981 and I've seen dramatic changes. And Kalama Park is really, used to be
wonderful, and it's not anymore. And I have a moral responsibility as a citizen to be here and I
think the city Council has a moral responsibility to make a choice. And I used to be the nurse
with IPD, which is the Indianapolis Police Department, and one of the things that I saw in my job
was that the police were empowered to be able to do something. There were laws on the books
for PI, even though it was a misdemeanor. Finally they got, they got the message and they were
arrested. And after a certain period of time, even though it was a revolving door, and it does put
a burden on the, on the system financially, but they stopped. They didn't stop drinking, but they
stopped the behavior at a certain place. And that's what I think we're trying to do here. And I
think we're giving our children a double message a lot. We're, we're talking about educating
them against drug and alcohol abuse and yet we're allowing these things or enabling it really, in
the park. And so they see, well what's the truth here and what are we going to teach our
children? I think that's really what's at the bottom of this. And I watch Barb and Trish with
clinics of children every day or several times a week. And I have seen...and I play tennis almost
on a daily basis there. And I have seen.. .1 don't drink myself, but I don't have any judgment
against somebody who drinks responsibly. And so I've seen very, very abhorrent behavior. I
mean, it's just really unsafe. And these kids are being exposed to things they shouldn't be
exposed to. And it's not safe. And I feel, even though I work in the field and I've been in with
the police department in the past, I feel threatened. And I feel, I see a lot of intimidation if
there's somebody trying to change their behavior and say "stop". And I smell marijuana out
around the tennis courts when I'm playing, and they hide over in the bushes and smoke. And it's
not safe to go in the bathrooms by yourself. And, so I think it's time to make a choice and I
really am for the ban on alcohol. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Baylor. Questions for the testifier, Members? Seeing none, thank
you. And next testifier is Yuki Lei Sugimura, followed by Dennis Queirolo.
MS. SUGIMURA: Good morning everyone. Thank you for having this meeting, by the way. I know
that December 1 st you had the first meeting on this, on this item, and quickly you're rescheduling
this to start off our brand new year of 2012, congratulations to you. I think this is a very
important issue as it speaks volumes. As you can hear by the many testifiers before me on how
important this is, as we are, what we are doing as a community is that we are expressing our
values through our actions. And I think that having alcohol at Kalama Park, we are saying that
this is all good and fine. Whereas Councilmember Couch expressed that this is one of the few
parks where you have access to sporting activities and skate parks, and everything's there besides
a beautiful beach and sunset, but it is really a place for family community. And I would like to
encourage you to ban the park, up, at the last, I'm sorry, ban alcohol consumption at Kalama
Park and Cove Park. At the last meeting, one of the questions that came up or mentioned was
about signage. So I went down there to see what kind of signage we have so that people can
understand where they can drink or not drink. And I found three signs that the Parks Department
has very beautiful signs that I have copies here for you. It says "WELCOME TO KALAMA
PARK". It has the hours and it shows all the items that are "...FOR THE SAFETY OF OUR
USERS", "DOGS ON LEASH", "NO CONSUMPTION OF ALCOHOL IN PARKING LOTS",
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"NO OVERNIGHT CAMPING", "NO MOTOR VEHICLES ALLOWED ON PATHWAYS OR

GRASS" and it, it has who to contact and it has a statement and the County Code. These, there
are three signs that show this. They are very small signs. I remember Councilmember Baisa
saying that maybe the signs should be bigger and I think that's probably correct. I did find one
rickety-rackety sign that's by the parking lot on the ball field side or by the skate park side that's
kind of, probably needs to be repaired, but it does talk about no drinking in, in the parking lots. I
agree, I commend Kihei community for coming out and, and voicing this strong voice today. I
can't imagine that you would not ban alcohol in Kalama Park and Cove Park after hearing this.
Even have a business owner who talks about them keeping logs, you know, all these problems
that they've, having, so it's not imagined. And there are other places that people can drink, truly,
I mean, really, and, and keep this a safe place for our kids. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Any questions for the testifier, Members? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you, Yuki Lei, for being here. I, I guess I
want to ask the same question that I asked of Mr. Beerer, I think. When you have this issue that
we're all very concerned about, you still have the other side where we, we kinda put a, an
attractive place for people to come and, and enjoy the sunset, and possibly have a can of beer or
a glass of wine or something like that. How do we respond to that issue or people who want to
come and have a picnic and have the beer with their barbeque and their picnic?
MS. SUGIMURA: I think that what people do is use, you conform to the law with what you need to do.
I really believe that. Keopuolani Park, to me, is a good example. It's a park where no alcohol
can be consumed and I truly believe that, you know, people try their best or do their best and
follow the law. And especially for a place that we have children, I think that it's a very important
aspect for us to keep a safe environment for our youth.
CHAIR WHITE: Any other questions, Members? Thank you, Yuki Lei. Next testifier is
Dennis Queirolo, followed by Gene Zarro.
MR. QUEIROLO: Good morning Kalama Park is not safe for our kids and I'm worried about not only
my kids but everybody else's kids. I'm also worried about our coach. I came to practice one
day. She had to hire a personal security guard for her safety, out of her own pocket. We don't
pay her a lot of money. It's very reasonable, the price that she charges us. And it's, it disturbed
me that she felt that, you know, in danger. She had to have someone there, to basically babysit
her so she doesn't get attacked by these people. And, you know, I know a lot of us parents now,
it's like, I wanna get there before she gets there, I wanna be there after she leaves so that she
doesn't have to worry about this. And I think the only way to do this is to ban alcohol at these
parks. And that's all I have to say.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Any questions for the testifier? Thank you very much for your testimony.
Our last testifier is Gene Zarro and if there is anyone else who would like to testify, please sign
up in the lobby and...
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MR. ZARRO: Good morning and Happy New Year to all you guys. Thanks for having this hearing.
My name is Gene Zarro and I'm long-time, obvious participant in the Kihei community,
Chairman of the Kihei Charter School, 546 students, also the CEO of South Maui Learning
Ohana that had many organized events at Kalama Park. But what I would like to speak to today
is hearing the testimony, I would like to, to make a couple of comments. One, with all respect,
Ms. Baisa, the park is for loitering. That is where I go to do nothing. So I think a loitering, you
know, amendment or compromise might not work, you know. With all respect, Mr. Couch, that
beautiful park walkway could be utilized by parents with strollers and little children who may
also want to use that walkway, so it is still a viable walkway for a very important part of the
community. I think buffer zones would not work because drunks can stagger in and out of a
buffer zone and always use it as a gray area to explain why they're not in the buffer zone. So
with all that said, there are many, there are many other places for people to go and drink but there
are very few places for kids to go. As we have said many times, this has been designed by the
County, a beautiful place to attract children to do healthy things. And we are really being a little
schizophrenic when we allow the potential for derelict behavior. The injustice here is that
without a law on the books, you're leaving it up to the citizens who are compromised to
potentially take the law into their own hands. And I don't think that's a good thing. You know,
will I protect my children from a derelict while I'm waiting for a police officer to show up?
Absolutely. That's not right. The police should be able to go there and fix the problem once and
for all. I do object to tyranny by the minority. There are only a few people that may actually
abuse the place and they have compromised their civil liberties. Civil liberties are spread out
across the community. They can exercise their civil liberties at all of the other parks in South
Maui. So I'd like you to consider this in strong support of banning alcoholic consumption at
Kalama Park for all of the reasons everyone has mentioned and for others. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Zarro. Ms. Baisa, questions.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair. And thank you, Gene, for being here. You knew I
was going to bring this, I was going to follow up. You know, I'm trying to find a solution
beyond banning the alcohol. I think that's a good way to start, but what I'm also aware of is that
we have people who this is their behavior and we're only going to move them from one park to
another. This is pretty much the way they live and this is how they do it. If they not loitering the
park, they going to loiter someplace because this is their way. But, you know, I'm, I'm very
sure, knowing you as well as I do, that you're not going to go to Kalama Park and practically live
there, and that's the lifestyle that is probably going on in this park that is causing the problem.
So, I'm trying to come up with a brainy idea beyond, you know, banning the alcohol to how do
we get those people out of there and not into another park? And, you know, could we say that,
you know, you can't be there from a certain time to a certain time or whatever it is? I, I don't
have the answer, but I'm trying to find one to stop people from being able to go to recreational
areas and practically move in and take over, because it spoils it for everyone else like you and
myself or my family or the people that are here today that want to go there and take a tennis
lesson or have a picnic or the traditional glass of wine at sunset or whatever. It's such a different
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use of a park compared to what, what is causing this problem, those people that go there and they
practically live there. And, you know, they, they just move from place to place. How do we deal
with this? This is not just our challenge, it seems that every city has this problem.
MR. ZARRO: I, I'm a strong fan of not sacrificing the good for the perfect. And this is what's good is
to at least protect our children while we come up with the perfect. But I'm okay with protecting
our children and having a good solution for the park, then maybe look at it down the road when
you can craft something else. But I do think that it's not unreasonable to think that, okay if the
population of, of these abusers migrates to another park, at least it's protecting the children at this
park, which we have built to attract children. So, I really do think it is a good solution to ban
alcohol at Kalama Park, but not a perfect solution, you know. And...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I'm not arguing that.
MR. ZARRO: Sure. And, and I understand...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I'm looking for how do we end this nightmare and if anybody can come
up with an idea, yourself or anybody, I would be very, very open to making that suggestion into
some kind of a law. But we need to do something.
MR. ZARRO: Yeah, and I, I do appreciate all you guys tackling this, this tough issue.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you.
MR. ZARRO: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, any other questions?
MR. ZARRO: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Zarro. Is there anyone else who would wish to testify this morning?
Seeing none. Members, without objection I would like to close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
. . . ND
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CHAIR WHITE: And with that, completion of the testimony, I think we'll, I'd like to take a break until
10:30. So, meeting is in recess until 10:30. . . .(gavel).
. .

RECESS: 10:24 a.m.
RECONVENE: 10:39 a.m.
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ITEM EDR-22: ALCOHOL PROHIBITION AT KALAMA PARK AND COVE PARK (KIHEI)
(CC 11-293)

CHAIR WHITE: . . .(gavel). . . Meeting of the Economic Development, Agriculture, and Recreation
Committee will come back to order. Thank you all.. .took a little bit longer break than I had
anticipated, but had some good time for people to talk to each other about the issue. Members,
we have just the one item on the agenda today and that is EDR-22, Alcohol Prohibition at
Kalama Park and Cove Park in Kihei. And to describe this in more detail, the Committee is in
receipt of County Communication 11-293, from Councilmember Don Couch, transmitting a
proposed bill entitled A Bill for an Ordinance Amending Chapter 13.4, 04, rather, Maui County
Code, to Prohibit the Consumption of Alcohol at Kalama Park and Cove Park. The purpose of
the proposed bill is to prohibit the consumption of any intoxicating liquor within the boundaries
of Kalama Park at 1900 South Kihei Road, Kihei, Maui, Hawaii and (2) Cove Park at 2120 Iliili
Road, Kihei, Maui, Hawaii. So, at this time I'd like to ask if the Deputy Director of Parks has
any opening comments to make?
MR. MATSUI: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Yeah, we don't have too much to add. I think all of the
issues has been discussed very well by the public. And we are concerned over the behavior of
what seemed like a small group of people throughout the park. And that being said, we would
support anything, you know, that the Council would legislate.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you. Members, any discussion? Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes. Thank you very much, Chair. And, it certainly is great testimony
and I really want to thank the public for coming out, it's very educational. Question for the
Police. The question of public intoxication was asked. Can you please help us kinda understand
that, a law about public intoxication? If they can't, maybe you, Jeff? Somebody. I'm not
particular, I just want to know.
MR. FAAUMU: As far as the...thank you, Councilwoman Baisa. As far as the Police concerned, we do
not have a public intoxication law where if, an officer saw somebody stumbling on the sidewalk
or something and addressed that person...we will address that person based on personal issue,
health, and we will call an ambulance to respond and check that person out. But arresting that
person for public intoxication, we do not have any law for that.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Do you think that one might be useful or would it be a very difficult
thing to enforce? Or we're certainly open to your ideas.
MR. FAAUMU: As far as the Police concerned, it will be a tool that will add to our toolboxes where we
can enforce that. I'm not sure if we, in the long term, will it be able to prevent the behavior that
the folks testifying at, but yes, any tools that will help the Police will be a benefits to us.
- 26 -

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, AGRICULTURE, AND
RECREATION COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
January 5, 2012

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much. Mr. Ueoka, as the legal counsel, what's your
opinion?
MR. UEOKA: There is, I don't believe there is a public intoxication law; however, there are numerous
State laws regarding disorderly conduct. So that would hit more to the area of behavior rather
than just being intoxicated. I, I'm not sure if anyone was complaining about an intoxicated
person sitting there minding their business, not bothering anyone. It was the intoxicated person
being, harassing or being a problem, so.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So while we might not have a County law, the State law on disorderly
conduct could be used?
MR. UEOKA: There is a disorderly conduct in Parks under Title 13. There is a law to that effect. It
just does not directly address intoxication.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Well, maybe we should, can look into this later and I'm sure Chair will
follow up, but it seems like we need more. Because if we're going to stop this, we need more
than just prohibiting alcohol 'cause it's more than that. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: I might ask the Corp. Counsel, is there a way that the disorderly conduct law could be
interpretated, interpreted to include intoxication as being disorderly conduct? It's certainly not
orderly conduct. So by definition, it would seem to be included.
MR. UEOKA: Chair, thank you. I'm, I'd have to think about that. We'd have to work together with the
Police Department to figure something there out. It, it would be, the law would have to be
carefully crafted to not be overbroad and not be vague but be, you know, understandable and, I
guess at that point constitutional, in a sense.
CHAIR WHITE: No, but I'm asking it, the question of the existing law regarding disorderly conduct. I
mean, I, I know when I've had two drinks, I'm not exactly orderly, so. I'm a real lightweight.
MR. UEOKA: Again, it could be changed. It could be amended. The, I'm not sure how it's defined
necessarily. Disorderly conduct has a broad definition according to §711-1101 of the Hawaii
Revised Statutes, but it could encompass someone who is intoxicated who is disorderly.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. You know, I'm sure the reason Ms. Baisa's bringing that up is that this is one
park that we're dealing with, with today's measure, or two, two parks. But, this is a problem that
I'm sure we would like to clear up in other parks and have, have an easier way to deal with this,
so. Any further questions, Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No, thank you very much, Chair. But, any follow-up would be much
appreciated. I do think that this is a bigger problem than what we're dealing with and I think
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banning the alcohol in these parks is really good. But then we've got to take it another step if
we're going to get rid of this or we'll be back next year dealing with another one.
CHAIR WHITE: Another park, correct. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I'd like to talk to, ask the Police Department.
You know, there was a ban on, at Charley Young Beach several years ago because of bad
behavior. What is your experience in, since this ban has taken place at Charley Young Beach?
Has that behavior gone away? Is things, are things better there now?
MR. FAAUMU: Yes. Thank you, Councilman Couch. Since the, the law in, have the law in place, it, a
lot of improvement, you know. We haven't get a lot of call in there and the folks that live along
that area to enjoy that, that law that been implemented.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you. And, you know, Councilmember Baisa mentioned
disorderly conduct as well as the Committee Chair White. What are the limitations that you guys
face with the current disorderly conduct law? It's, it's my understanding that, that at times, you
need to actually either witness the disorderly conduct or have somebody come up and point
somebody out and say they, they are disorderly.
MR. FAAUMU: Yes. That's correct, Councilman Couch. That's what is going on with the Police. If
somebody call for a disorderly conduct, a person, we will respond. If we witness the act, we'll
then take the individual into custody or if we have an eye witness that willing to step in and gave
a statement and also implement or sign a citizen arrest, we will then take the individual.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: What is your experience of that actually happening, somebody saying,
being willing to point people out and say this, "that's the guy" or "that's the person" or, or
making the citizen's arrest?
MR. FAAUMU: Right now, what we had experienced, it's pretty rare to have someone there wait for
the Police and take the next step as far as a citizen arrest concern. So, the officer will take the
statement, document the case, and then forward it to the prosecutor.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. I think, I think that's it. Oh no, there was a question about drug
use at the park, people saying needles were being found and, and smell of marijuana all over the
place. Are you guys working, and I know if you have sensitive areas where you can't talk about
it, let us know. But, it, from the testimony, it sounds, it almost implies that nothing's going on
there as far as fixing that problem. Are you guys actually actively working on some things that,
that may alleviate that problem as well?
MR. FAAUMU: Yes. We do. We have ongoing investigation and a lot of the investigators,
investigation is going on at the park pertaining to drug activity have been forward to our
Vice Division and our Crime Reduction Unit. Those units are based out of Wailuku and we work
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hand in hand with them as they do their investigation. Anything on view, if they are, if they call
and we respond and we see something right there, then our officers will take action from there,
but as far as the needles and the drug activity at the park, we forward those complaint to our Vice
and Crime Reduction Unit.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran.
VICE-CHAIR COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And thank you, Departments, for being here. So, sort of
following up from Mr. Couch's inquiries. You know, hearing all the testimonies this morning
and people stating that this can be a tool in your folk's toolbox, you know, for use for
enforcement and all that, which I completely agree 'cause at this point it's not illegal to do that.
But, yet, what Mr. Couch just pointed out about the needles and, and pot smoking, and things,
those are illegal. And I, I understand you just stated the things you're trying to counter that. So,
it's kinda like, "great, we're gonna have this tool." We already have tools for the drug use, and it
hasn't really effected [sic] that in a positive way. But, you know, I, I see both sides and I think
this would be a very helpful tool on your folks behalf. And so I'm just curious, also following up
Mr. Couch mentioned about Charley Young Beach, as I understand, Honokowai Park in West
Maui where, where I'm from is, alcohol has been banned there. Today, has there been, is it a
better atmosphere now there, since the ban of the alcohol?
MR. FAAUMU: At Charley Young Beach?
VICE-CHAIR COCHRAN: No, no, in West Maui, if you're familiar at all with that end?
MR. FAAUMU: Yes. I am familiar. In fact, I used to work there as a patrol sergeant and a detective. I,
I remember before they, they put that law into place. As a field sergeant over there, it was a
problem area. And I know a lot of folks they will, they call us almost every day to respond.
Looking back at it since the last time I left West Maui, I know there has been an improvement as
far as calls going, as far as call for service for drunk and disorderly in the park. I don't have the
numbers, but the, we can research that and get back with you. But I know it's better than when I
was a patrol sergeant.
VICE-CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay. That, well that's great to hear. So we have actually have, live an
example where it had been banned and, and situations have improved, so that's wonderful to
hear. And I just had a curiosity question of Mr. Matsui, if he'll indulge me. One of the testifiers
mentioned about Keopuolani Park being non-alcoholic and was, mentioned your name in
particular, along with Mayor and other people of Administration who actually drink there, if you
care to comment or have anything to say about that? I was just curious.
MR. MATSUI: I know the Mayor doesn't drink, and I play tennis, not softball.
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VICE-CHAIR COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Matsui. Thank you, Chair. That's all.
CHAIR WHITE: Any further discussion, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA. Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Yeah, I was going to bring up that question about
Keopuolani Park, but not, you know, having the senior softball players, you know drinking.
Keopuolani Park, Officers, would you know if there was any arrests or any incident reported,
because this is one of the first park where, you know, alcohol was banned? Do you guys have
that kind statistics?
MR. FAAUMU: Thank you, Councilman Pontanilla. At this time, I don't have that information
pertaining to Keopuolani but we can get that for you, if you want to.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. And, and the other question that I had was that, you
know, you mentioned if a citizen want to make a citizen's arrest while you guys are there and
most citizens, you know, they kinda afraid of maybe retaliation. So, what kind protection do we
provide that person who, who comes forth and say, "I wanna make a citizen's arrest in the
presence of you folks"?
MR. FAAUMU: The only reassurance that we can give them.. .1 know there is a law there for
intimidating a witness, you know, and that is something that we have to bring up with the
prosecutor. But all we can do is reassure the citizens and thank them for stepping forward and
taking a step to control or minimize that type of behavior in the public. But we can reassure
them that we will bring that information to the prosecutor and there is a law that is set up for that.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So there's no, like, TRO's on the person that is being arrested,
you know, a restraining order to keep that particular person that being arrested away from
whoever, you know, coming forth, making the citizen's arrest?
MR. FAAUMU: No, we do not have that. As far as the temporary restraining order, it's usually the
victim or the complainant will bring that up with the judiciary system. They will testify and
request for the temporary restraining order.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So a request from that particular citizen of you guys, you guys
would follow up?
MR. FAAUMU: Yes. We will.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA Okay. Okay. Thank you, Chairman.
.
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CHAIR WHITE: Any further discussion? Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair, before we wrap this up, I have one more thing I wanted to ask.
Just, not just for me, but I suspect others might want to know this too in the public. Today, as
we've been discussing this issue, we've heard about drinking allowed in this parking lot, not
allowed in that parking lot, or, or a park where drinking allowed but not in the parking lot.
Maybe Mr. Matsui could give us some history about why we have these kind of interesting
situation where some parking lots are okay, some not, in the park but not in the parking lot. It
doesn't make any sense to me. If you're going to ban drinking, why don't you just ban it all the
way?
MR. MATSUI: The laws in place are that there's no drinking in all of the park parking lots. And then
there's also no drinking for the parks within, I think, 300 feet of schools and pretty much during
school hours, but it's allowed after, like during the evenings, it's not banned.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So if you're at one of the County parks, if you go in the parking lot, you
can drink?
MR. MATSUI: No. You cannot drink.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: You Cannot drink?
MR. MATSUI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Why? I mean, why is that line so, it's supposed to change anything?
MR. MATSUI: I'm not really sure, but, you know, I think people would hang around their cars and, you
know, they got boom boxes or whatever and played their stereos and drink around the cars in the
parking lot and that was causing a nuisance, so.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So they crossed over the line -MR. MATSUI: . . . (inaudible) . . .
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --into the park, and then they do it anyway?
MR. MATSUI: Yes. That was allowed. That is allowed.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay. Well something for us to think about when we make these laws.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR WHITE: We effectively relocated the drinking
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: That's all we've done. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. It's even worse, at Kalama Park, where they
drink on the wall that separates the parking lot from the park, and when the police come they lift
their feet up off the parking lot so that's legal. That's, that's how close it is. But for Mr. Matsui,
I know we talked about this last time and I'm just wondering if you've worked on any
procedures yet or not. This law says "except as otherwise authorized by permit, license, lease or
concession, issued in accordance with Maui County Code, it is unlawful to drink." So, do you
have, because the intent here was to, for instance, allow the adult softball league to say "When I
get the permit for the field, I'd also like to have an alcohol permit", which means, that allows
them to drink there. Do you have that procedure in place or are you still working on that?
MR. MATSUI: I think what you're referring to is when someone reserves a place and they want to sell
alcohol, then they have to get a permit from the Liquor Commission, and there's certain
conditions that are placed on them. Otherwise, like at a community center, if they wanted to
serve alcohol, they could.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, that's, that's what we're trying to do where we're allowing for
here. We're saying that if you reserve the baseball field or maybe the pavilion for your function,
that you would be able to have alcohol at that, that's what we're trying to allow for here. But it
has to be a special permit. Kinda, that's how I would read it.
MR. MATSUI: Well I think you would have to put it in the legislative, in the law.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: It is. That the first line, it says, "except as otherwise authorized by
permit, license, lease or concession, issued in accordance with Maui County Code, it is unlawful
for any person to consume any intoxicating liquor" and it goes on from there. So, we did put it
in the Code so that you could issue a permit for, for instance, special functions. So, do you have
that capability right now or is that something you'd have to come up with new rules?
MR. MATSUI: We would have to get some internal rules and regs to enforce that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. 'Cause we did have the Liquor Commission up here and they
said, "Nope, it's perfectly legal for us to do that unless we wanted to, unless they wanted to
actually sell the alcohol." So, that, I wanna make sure that the Department is aware of our intent
when we come up here to allow for that instance or those instances.
CHAIR WHITE: And they need to set up a process.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Correct. Thank you.
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CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. I, I just was going to bring up that same issue what
Mr. Couch had just mentioned. Yes, we, we did, had the Liquor Commissioner's out,
Liquor Director over here at the last meeting, but I have a question for Mr. Matsui in regards to
activities in public parks. Whenever we provide the permits for this different activities, kinda
interesting what Mr. Couch had said that, you know, with, you know, approval from the
Parks Department, you could have liquor, but my question is when, when an organization comes
in for a permit for a sports activity, is there an insurance that is provided to protect the County
should anything happen, in other words, indemnifying the County should any lawsuits come
about? And it may come about, you know, should liquor be involved.
MR. MATSUI: You're correct. All of the permittees like USSSA, the youth leagues, they all carry
insurance, liability insurance. They have to show us proof of that. And I believe those leagues
ban alcohol consumption during the course of a league. But lot of this is, you know, after the
league is over, the games are over. There's people who hang around and -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: The parking lots.
MR. MATSUI: --in the, and have a few beers and, and that is not, it is banned by the insurance.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So, the insurance doesn't cover the parking lots, which is
County property?
MR. MATSUI: The insurance covers everything that's related to the game.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Not the property?
MR. MATSUI: If it's related to the game. Like, I know if you're an official and you're driving to the
game and you get in some kind of accident, you're covered under that.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Comments, Corporation Counsel? Should we say the complete
property of the park?
MR. UEOKA: I believe what Mr. Matsui was saying was that the activities insurance will only cover
the -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Activity.
MR. UEOKA: --items related to the activity. What the, I'd assumed what's gonna be said is that if
something happens after, they're gonna say the activity was over, that, those occurrences were
after the activity was completed, they were not related to our activity. That would be the
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argument there. So, I guess the solution would likely be more along the lines of clearing out the
park after.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Complete ban?
MR. UEOKA: Yeah, or that type of thing -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah.
MR. UEOKA: --ending the activity at, you know, one fell swoop, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. I, I look at the safety as the number one. And then, for
the County, in, in lawsuits, it may happen, within a County property which parking lots are.
Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I'm sorry, I thought I was done, but I wanted to make, bring up the
subject of the sign one more time. We were given pictures, very nice color pictures, of the sign.
And when I look at the sign, I can see that if you look, and didn't look at it very carefully, that
you might miss the whole alcohol thing. Because when I look at the sign, I see "KALAMA
PARK" and "WELCOME TO" and the hours and then the prohibitions are, you know, graphic
but kinda small. I think we might want to do something a little different. If we really want to
prohibit alcohol and it's going to be a new law, that we need a more, a bigger sign that's going to
be easily seen from a distance. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. In, in reference to this sign here, if you look at the bigger
picture, that sign is actually about five feet tall, so those letters are pretty big when you actually
see 'em. Just the way the picture is, it's kind of funky, but.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: But, again, I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sony, just, just so the, the Members are aware, that that sign is a huge
sign and, and, you know, we have the issue with too big a signs and too many signs, so there's
all, we, we have competing, we actually have competing interests as we do in this park thing, so.
But I do understand that, that, the concern that, that it's not big, just to remind people that, that,
that sign's pretty dang huge. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair, maybe just for short while while we implement a new law, just so
that it catch people's attention like a banner and then take it down or something. But, you know,
people are very good at saying "nobody told me."
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CHAIR WHITE: Well, in any case, the signage needs to be updated because the drinking will not be
allowed anywhere in the park, not just in the parking lot. Any further discussion? Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chairman. Has the Parks or Police Department ever
thought about limiting the time that we can have park or street parking in this areas after a certain
time as one way to control access to the park, as one of the means to try and curb or reduce
certain type of behavior from certain sectors of our community?
MR. MATSUI: Well, we do close our parks, and there's gates. If it's an abutting public street and it
would have to be an ordinance by the Council...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Let's say, well let's say South Kihei Road, right in front the park.
MR. MATSUI: The Council would have to pass an ordinance to ban parking at certain times.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Have you thought of other type of traffic control measures that could
possibly assist the Department's efforts within the park, either the Police or Parks Department?
Have you folks explored and exhausted to see if that is some of the type of tools you would ask
Council to assist you, your efforts?
MR. MATSUI: It's something we can look into and we're willing to discuss with the Police.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. It's been interesting hearing testimony this morning, for me,
and so maybe to the Captain. Hearing about the illegal drug use, has the district asked for
undercover officers to be placed in the park and in unscheduled times to observe and possibly
arrest those illegal activities upon the officer seeing those?
MR. FAAUMU: Thank you. Thank you, Councilman Hokama. The, my office, we do have an ongoing
investigation to address those issue. And I have been working with the Crime Reduction Unit
and the, the Vice Division. They do have a plan on, of action to address those issue.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. And I, I know this may put you in an uncomfortable
pre-budget situation, but do you believe your district, your beats, need additional personnel,
whether it be in detectives or undercover positions?
MR. FAAUMU: As a district commander, if I have anybody that will come under that capacity, whether
a detective or a vice officer, I will be more than happy to take, because at this point I do not have,
I'm only responsible for the, the officers in uniform. So, anything beyond our, our ability, then I
have to contact Central to get them to follow up on those cases.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Can you tell us what Chief that section goes under, who, who they
report to?
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MR. FAAUMU: The investigative division which encompass the Criminal Investigation Division, the
Vice Division, comes under the Assistant Chief Danny Matsuura.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you and thank you for that, Captain. My other
question, Captain...and thank you for your service to the County. One of the things that was of
interest to me, and again, Chairman, you know, maybe it would have been great to have someone
from Liquor Control, because they will review the application to serve, for a request to be
permitted to serve alcohol in a, in, in, in a event, whether it's in a private home where it open to
the public, a public park for public use, and they require a certified, trained, responsible person to
be in charge of that permit to follow the laws and the rules of the County and its Departments
during those activities. But one thing that was interesting is, it was said, and although we don't
have a number, and maybe Liquor would, could have been providing us the amount of alcohol
establishments and retail outlets within this areas. Because while the County has deemed it
appropriate in, in, previously, to limit certain type of alcohol establishments to dispense it, I don't
know why we wouldn't consider other types of considerations also for other types of alcohol
dispensing outlets also. And whether we do it or not, at least we would be informed and would
help the public be made aware of what exists within certain zones, and again, you know, we have
a very strong policy about no alcohol around schools, around youth activities in general. And so
it, it's interesting to me that, you know, hearing the testimony today...and back to the parking lot
thing, I believe that was in the late 80's, Chairman, early 90's, under then Administration of the
Lingle Mayorship, I believe, was an issue of tailgating, if I remember correctly, and my memory
may not serve me correct this morning, Chairman. But as my memory serves me at this point in
time, I believe it was because of tailgating issues at War Memorial Stadium and that was part of
the driving initiatives of the late 80's to create where we are today, as I recall. But back to the
specific of Kalama Park and Cove Park, Chairman, I believe that, you know, hearing the
testimony, I, I'm gonna be supportive because one, any good community and island society lives
by rules for all. And it's about time we get away from the me and I mentality and go back to the
we and the community mentality. So, I don't have a problem even if it needs to be draconian to
do good public policy 'cause it's not about the individual anymore. It's what is good for all of
us. And we need to get back and put discipline back into this communities. We have gotten too
far away. In the past we may not have needed it, Chairman, 'cause if I acted up, unsober-like, in
a beach activity, my cousin, my uncle, maybe my father, a good family friend is going to beat the
hell out of me to make sure you never embarrassed the family, your neighborhood, your
community again. So it wasn't the way it was, the way it is now. People took responsibility
seriously. Okay. And again, you hear the community, it's hard for individual or a family to take
that type of enforcement effort, and I believe the County needs to step up and do what is best for
the total community and get away from the individual-only mentality. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I can, I can answer some of the questions
for my colleague that, and for the people who may be wondering. Just off the top of my head,
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after the question was asked, there are 14 different locations within walking distance to that, a
minimum of 14 different locations that serve alcohol or sell alcohol. So that's one of the issues
that we have with that park. The other issue is, there, there is no parking on South Kihei Road
until you get to the Charley Young Beach, Charley Young Bridge which is, at the very, very, very
south end of the park. So, when the parking lot is closed, what happens is there's a lot of parking
at Foodland and at the Kalama Villages, a lot of parking. And that's where all the alcohol is
being sold as well. And so, that filters into the park even after the park is closed. That happens a
lot as, as you can see the Officers nodding their heads vigorously. So, the parking, there is no
parking right now on South Kihei Road at those, in front of the park, except for right at the canoe
club portion, just for Members' information sake.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Any more discussion?
VICE-CHAIR COCHRAN: Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: I'll make my recommendation, without objections?
VICE-CHAIR COCHRAN: Oh, sorry, just real quick, sorry, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COCHRAN: You know, just to the Police Department, it was Mr. Baldwin and
Ms. Overton each, Baldwin talking about Kalama and Overton talking about Cove. And both of
'em, I guess, can swear it's the same people there day in and day out doing the same thing. So,
I'm just curious, how, I'm sure you folks are aware, being there day in and day out also
yourselves. And I guess at this point nothing has been able to be done about these drunk and
disorderly type people, day in and day out. I don't know, any comments, you feel this ban will
be that tool to address these 20 to 30 people in the Kalama end and however many of these same
people day in and day out on the Cove end?
MR. FAAUMU: Thank you Councilman, Councilmember Cochran. Implementing this law or passing
this law by the Council will be a tool that the Police will have. Right now, we are in the
reactionary mode. So a disorderly conduct or something happen, they call the Police, then we
respond to it. By implementing this law, we'll be a proactive role. We know for a fact that
alcohol will be, that alcohol is banned from, from this park and under the assumption asked, the
Chairman said, will be an orderly behavior by those that visit the park at that time. But once you
add the alcohol to it, then the disorderly behavior will come in. So, as far as the Police
concerned, it will be something that we support, banning alcohol, because it is a proactive law
that will help us.
VICE-CHAR COCHRAN: Thank you for your comments, Captain. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Mr. Hokama.
- 37 -

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, AGRICULTURE, AND
RECREATION COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
January 5, 2012

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Just one quick for Corporation Counsel. This proposal, if, if, it is,
someone is found in violation of it, is this a, considered a misdemeanor? Is this considered a
violation? What level of severity do, would we view this, and should we be considering also
maybe setting it at the, at the maximum levels of fines and penalties?
MR. UEOKA: Believe these are petty misdemeanors or misdemeanors. I think it's the one year in jail,
maximum $1,000 fine, I believe for these.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And that is set by State statute or by our Ordinance?
MR. UEOKA: State statute sets out max -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Maximum.
MR. UEOKA: --maximum fines and maximum terms of confinement, and that's, I think for a
misdemeanor, it is one year and $1,000, I believe.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: If you are a repeat offender, could this move to the next level?
MR. UEOKA: I don't believe so, this has a repeat offender violation.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for your comments. Captain.
MR. FAAUMU: Councilman Hokama, one thing that we are working with, with the prosecutor's office.
We are looking at implementing maybe a temporary restraining order or to prohibit that
individual, if it is a repeat offender, from being at the park, similar to what they have in, on the
west side of the island, you know. So, we, we are looking at that too. And we are working with
the prosecutor's office.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you for sharing that, Captain. I appreciate it. Thank you,
Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Any further discussion? Without...
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Recommendation?
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. The Chair would entertain a motion to recommend passage of a first
reading of the proposed bill entitled A Bill for an Ordinance Amending Chapter 13.04, Maui
County Code, to Prohibit the Consumption of Alcohol at Kalama Park and Cove Park, including
any non-substantive revisions such as changing the date on the top of the bill from 2011 to 2012
and any other revisions that may be needed, and filing of the County Communication.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So moved, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COCHRAN: Second.
CHAIR WHITE: Been moved by Mr. Couch and seconded by Ms. Cochran. Any discussion,
Members?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Nope.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I appreciate the comments from the
Departments and my colleagues and the, especially the testifiers. This one's been a hard one
because, you know, even my wife has said, "Why are we curtailing other, our freedoms", so it's
hitting me close to home. We put out on Facebook last night, "Okay, this is what's happening,
give me comments." Got nothing but "Why are we making more laws to curtail our freedoms?"
But what it was tonight, today, is the testimony here of the people. We, we had three comments
that I, that switched, yeah, I mean it didn't switch, it just made me go the direction I'm going.
We have to make a choice. Is it kids versus our freedoms at the park? In this case, it's a park
where we attract kids. It's the only park, really, that's got a huge attraction for kids, until we just
got our new park. So, this is where the, we ask the kids to come. So that's why I want to make
the choice for the kids. I know it's unfortunate that, that the, that actions of a few ruin the
responsible drinker, the responsible, mature people to come out and do their picnics, but it's the
kids. The same thing another person said, "we're giving a double message to our children."
We're telling them "Don't drink, but it's okay to drink where you play" in this case. So, and
then, the last thing is there are many places elsewhere around to go and enjoy your alcohol at
your picnic and at the sunset. There are very few right now that are alcohol-free that we can
bring our kids to. So, this is just another situation where we can bring the kids to a place where
we already want kids to come and have it be alcohol-free. So, I will be supporting this
wholeheartedly. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, I'll be speaking in support of the motion and I appreciate
what was shared with us through e-mails, written testimony and oral testimony and the
discussion from our colleagues and the Departments. I just wish to make one thing very clear
from my position, Mr. Chairman. I understand and we're concerned about taking away possibly
certain privileges of adults using this specific parks, but I think we also need to keep in mind also
in this discussion that our young people also deserve the right to have safe and clean parks also,
safe and clean parks. And we should not think because they're young, they don't have equal
rights like an adult. They may not, they may have fewer privileges, but I believe they have equal
rights. So, saying that, but I would agree with my colleague from Upcountry. These are
symptoms of bigger things, whether it be the stress and anxiety of today's economic situation,
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whether it's how fast this County has grown in a short time and the social stresses it puts on
cultural practices and historical way we have done things as an island community for hundreds
of years. There are many things that are going on that are impacting our people, negatively and
positively. And so I would agree with my colleague, Ms. Baisa, that these are definitely
symptoms of more than just drinking in a park or illegal or bad behavior in a park. It is
symptoms of things that are impacting the total community in many ways, and unfortunately
what we see is the negative activities that are showing up in crime, theft, drug use, alcohol abuse,
spouse abuse, whatever, whatever, you know, seems to be coming for the Council for funding
and support. But I just share that because, again, my, my mantra that I am going to stick to today
is that we need to get away from the me mentality, Chairman. We have to go back to what we
always practiced and talked about, the ohana, we, we as a community, we as a family. I think if
we go back to the people we were, that I like to think we still are, I see a better future for this
community and this County. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Corp. Counsel, you want to make a comment?
MR. UEOKA: Yeah, I apologize, Chair and Mr. Hokama. I misspoke. The penalty for this would be a
fine of not less than $150 and not more than $500. That's under §1304-230 penalties. I
misspoke.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. And thank you. That would give us ideas of how to maybe
revise those areas too, so thank you so much.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, the Chair is more than willing to look into the, the fines as well as looking at
public intoxication ordinances. Any further comments? Well, the Chair would like to speak in
strong support of this. Having grown up with a mother who was a juvenile probation officer in
family court for 25 years, and it was drilled into us, the impacts of alcohol and the impacts of
drug use. And if I heard it once, I heard it a million times from my mother that there's no such
thing as a bad kid. They're all just products of their environment. So, what I see as an important
piece of what we're doing today, is we're helping our parents protect our children by removing
people who no longer have the discipline, no longer have the respect for others, that we all
expect each other to have. And Mr. Hokama, I think, pointed that out very well. I also feel that
this is a move in the direction of sending a message that it's not necessary to partake in alcoholic
beverages to enjoy a park. To me, nothing could be more simple and at my hotel Christmas
party, starting about 23 years ago, we banned alcohol. We had done the two tickets each for
several years, and as you all know, those who don't drink get pressured to give up their tickets to
those who do. And you end up with drunks anyway. So we just said, we're not going to do it.
And I'll share a cute story with you. We had a group come over for this year's Christmas party
from Honolulu called A Touch of Gold and they're fabulous. And three of them are
Honolulu Police officers. And at the end of the, at the end of the night, they came up to us and
said, "We had no idea that you guys weren't drinking", but this has been, this crowd has been so
engaged and so participative and so fun, we just assumed you were. And they said, "We're just,
we're so excited to see that people can have so much fun with no alcohol." And I think that's the
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message that we need to be sending with respect to our parks. So, I really appreciate the
fabulous testimony that we had today. And that it was all heartfelt, it was all accurate, and I
realize this is taking away the privileges, not the rights, but the privileges of some, but I think it's
appropriate for us to do so to protect our kids and to protect those who are trying to protect our
kids, whether it be coaches or parents. So, with that, if there's no more discussion, any more
discussion?
VICE-CHAIR COCHRAN: Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COCHRAN: Sony. Thank you. And that was, yeah, a cute story. And, you know, I've
enjoyed parks. I haven't drank in 18 years and I've enjoyed all of our parks and I enjoy my life
still. So, yes, life does go on without alcohol. But my question is, once this passes, how quickly
are you folks down there going "hey, get rid of that alcohol"? Like, when does this actually kick
in and start being enforced?
CHAIR WHITE: I would assume that the Parks Department would have to put up some signage before
we could impose on the Police to come down and enforce, but I, Mr. Matsui, any thoughts on
that?
VICE-CHAIR COCHRAN: Any idea?
MR. MATSUI: We should be able to do it very quickly.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COCHRAN: A few days?
MR. MATSUI: Well, we can anticipate it passing and post it, you know, when it's enacted.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Uh, yeah, I was just going to say, once it's approved, they can
go ahead. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COCHRAN: Yeah, I mean we say, do it.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, all those in favor of the motion to ban alcoholic beverages at
Kalama Park and Cove Park, please signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: "Aye".
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CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed? Thank you. Measure passes, seven - zero.
VOTE:

AYES:

Chair White, Vice-Chair Cochran, and Councilmembers Baisa,
Carroll, Couch, Hokama, and Pontanilla.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

None.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: Recommending FIRST READING of revised bill and FILING of
communication.

CHAIR WHITE: And with that, the business of the day is done. Thank you, Members. . . . (gavel). . .
ADJOURN: 11:29 a.m.
APPROVED:
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